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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department






June 11, 2018
Present:  Commissioners Easom, Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Business Manager Lemire 
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 p.m. 
BOARD REORGANIZATION

Due to the recent election, Mr. Kelly recommended that the Groton Electric Light Board reorganize per the Groton Electric policy.

After some discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO ELECT MR. HERSH AS CHAIRMAN, MR. EASOM AS CLERK, AND MR. LINDEMER AS MEMBER

 The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MINUTES

Mr. Easom MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MAY 14, 2018 AS AMENDED
The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF MAY 22, 2018

The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

Mr. Lindemer MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE EXECUTIVE SESSION MINUTES OF MAY 22, 2018

The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.

Mr. Kelly informed the Board about some settlements GELD received regarding motor vehicle accidents in town. One was billed for $5,200 and settled for $4,800.  Another settled for the full amount and has been making regular payments toward the arrears.  A third claim was with a concrete company whose cement truck hooked the phone cable and ripped everything down. That was settled with Verizon paying $500 and the concrete company paying the balance.

Since the closing of the former garage parcel, the linemen have begun moving the transformers and the pole yard from the old garage area.  The goal is to have everything removed by July 20.

The 2MW generator arrived and was installed at the substation.

Mr. Kelly informed the Board he was elected to the MMWEC Board of Directors for another three-year term.

Mr. Kelly will be attending the NYPA annual meeting on June 12, 2018.  He is the moderator of the group and the Chairman of the Executive Committee.

The four-corner option for a second route to distribute electricity is on hold until Mr. Kelly can communicate with one of the landowners in the area who has been away on business.
Cash flow is down slightly and should recover once the rate increase takes effect.  

Mr. Kelly noted that the OPEB (Other Post-Employment Benefits) trust is fully funded as of April 30, 2018. 

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were six call outs and two outages since the last meeting.  

KWh sales for May were down 2.04%, but sales are up 2.46% for 2018 and up .29% compared to the 5-year average.

The total number of new poles installed in 2018 is 101.  

There were 104 Dig Safes for the past month.
POWER SUPPLY
Mr. Kelly distributed the “Market Outlook” handout for June 11, 2018, Groton’s On-Peak and Off-Peak Power Position for July 2018 through December 2021, Peak and Off-Peak prices for various months in 2019, 2020, & 2021, and Peak Strips with NextEra. Mr. Kelly discussed the current power supply situation. He highlighted specific months of on-peak and off-peak power that he recommends should be purchased soon.  There was much discussion about what is needed and the pricing.
After much discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO PURCHASE ONE MEGAWATT (MW) EACH OF PEAK POWER FOR DECEMBER 2018, 2019 & 2020; JANUARY/FEBRUARY 2019, 2020 & 2021; AND MARCH 2019, 2020, & 2021.

The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

After some additional discussion, Mr. Lindemer MOVED:

TO PURCHASE ONE MEGAWATT (MW) EACH OF OFF-PEAK POWER FOR “WHOLE YEAR” 2019, 2020, & 2021.
The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly distributed an updated “Solar Farm Cost Savings” spreadsheet. Mr. Kelly highlighted the price spikes in the peak day ahead price for December 2016, December 2017 and January 2018 all caused by cold weather and lack of natural gas supply.  He also discussed how volatile the peak day ahead pricing can be and pointed out the price spike in April 2018 that increased due to the Pilgrim Power Plant tripping offline, noting that April is usually a low power cost month. 

LONG TERM STRATEGY

Mr. Kelly noted that there is nothing new on this topic but stated that the generator has arrived at the substation and the infrastructure is in place to begin the demand response program for the summer.  He will keep the board updated on this subject.

RATES

Mr. Easom inquired about a new rate combining Time-of-Use (TOU) rates with “green” rates.  Mr. Kelly informed him that to create a new TOU rate it costs GELD approximately $2,000 due to the complexity of the rate in conjunction with the billing software.  Mr. Easom wanted to know how many customers would need to be interested to have GELD create the new rate.  There was much discussion and the Board decided to table the discussion and revisit the topic at a future meeting.
STATION AVENUE PROPERTY

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the Station Avenue property that was sold to the McElroy family.  The closing for the portion of the Station Avenue property controlled by GELD occurred on June 5, 2018. However, the senior Title Counsel requested that the GELD Commissioners and the Town of Groton Select Board certify they are all in agreement with selling GELD’s portion of land and old garages.

After some discussion, Mr. Easom MOVED:

I, the Clerk of the Board of the Groton Electric Light Department (GELD), certify that at a meeting of the Board held on June 11, 2018, of which all members of the Board were duly notified and at which a quorum was present and acting throughout, the following vote was passed by a vote of 3 to 0, all of which appears in the official records of the Board in my custody:

VOTED:
(1)
that Kevin P. Kelly is the incumbent Manager of GELD and has been authorized by the Board to sell GELD property known as 25 Station Avenue; and his true and correct signature appears below; and

(2)
that the Manager is hereby authorized and directed to take any action deemed necessary or advisable to carry out the purposes of this vote, including but not limited to execution of the Deed; and




(3)
that the Manager is hereby authorized and directed



to execute any other documents necessary to effectuate the 



purposes of the sale; and

that any actions previously taken by the Manager which are consistent with the purpose of this vote are hereby ratified and confirmed.

I further certify that the above vote was taken at a meeting open to the public; that notice stating the place, date and time of the meeting was filed with the town clerk and a copy thereof was posted in the office of the town clerk or on the principal official bulletin board of the Town at least 48 hours, including Saturdays but not Sundays or legal holidays, prior to such meeting and remained so posted at the time of the meeting; that in connection with the above vote, no deliberations or decisions were taken in private or executive session; and that the official record of the meeting was or will be made available to the public, all in accordance with G.L. c. 39, §23B, as amended.

Dated: June 11, 2018

The motion was seconded, and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR.

This was signed by Mr. Bruce Easom and Mr. Kevin P. Kelly and will be forwarded to the Title Attorney to be recorded with the deed.

NEW/OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Lindemer would like GELD to better understand the Electric Vehicle market and what’s needed in regard to charging stations, etc.  Mr. Kelly & Ms. Lemire will keep up to date on the subject.
It was agreed that the next meeting is scheduled for Monday, July 9, 2018 at 5:30 p.m.
Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 6:55 p.m.








Respectfully submitted,




















Tammi Lemire






      
      Business Manager 







Approved by Clerk:







____________________Date_________


